MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
February 27-28, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, February 27-28, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Dr. Edward Root, President; Dr. Lelia Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Ms. Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; and Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral arrived late to the meeting.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

Ms. Kameen introduced Bill Fields, Esq., newly appointed member of the Attorney General Office assigned to the State Department of Education. 
CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 10)

Approval of Minutes of January 30-31, 2007 

Personnel 
Budget Adjustments for January, 2007
Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.05.04.08 
City Library Capital Project Program

ANNOUNCEMENT
Dr. Root announced the recent death of Mr. Walter Sondheim, former Maryland State Board Member (1995 – 2003) who also served as State Board President from 1998 – 2000. Dr. Root said, “Mr. Sondheim’s behavior as a member of the State Board was exemplary. He gave very sage advice. What a loss to the State of Maryland.” Dr. Grasmick reported that there would be a memorial service on March 17, 2007, at 2 p.m. at Goucher College in Baltimore.

Dr. Root announced a revision to Wednesday’s agenda and that photographs of the State Board will be distributed on Wednesday as well.

FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE PRIORITIES
Dr. Root reported that the Board was polled by telephone on February 9, 2007, to authorize the Department to submit to the Governor’s Office MSDE’s Federal Priorities for PreK-12 Education for the 110th Congress. He said that the Board voted approval by telephone. He requested that the Board publicly affirm its vote of February 9, 2007.

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Ms. Miles, and with unanimous approval, the Board affirmed its telephone vote to authorize the Department to submit to the Governor’s Office MSDE’s Federal Priorities for PreK-12 Education for the 110th Congress. (In Favor – 10)
Mr. Brooks and Dr. Queral arrived at the meeting.

Dr. Grasmick noted increased activity by Maryland’s Congressional Delegation regarding the upcoming military base realignments which will bring thousands of additional families to Maryland over the next several years. 
Mr. Butta stated his concern of the lack of federal initiatives to support principals and all school administrators. He said that the Maryland Congressional Delegation needs to be made aware of the critical nature of school leadership.

ALTERNATIVE GOVERNANCE FOR SCHOOLS IN FREDERICK AND PRINCE GEORGE’S COUNTIES
The Superintendent explained that the No Child Left Behind Act ( NCLB) places requirements on school systems with schools that are in school improvement status. She said that if a school does not show improvement over a period of time, the school eventually moves into the restructuring planning phase of school improvement. Dr. Grasmick said that she is recommending that the Board approve alternative governance plans for Lincoln Elementary School in Frederick County and Arrowhead Elementary School in Prince George’s County. She introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Services (DOSFSS), Maria Lamb, Director of Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, DOSFSS, and Teresa Knott, Coordinator, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, DOSFSS to give an update on these schools.
Ms. Chafin explained that the Department and the local school system staff go beyond compliance with the law by requiring excellence in the school administration. She praised the staff of the respective local education agencies for their service and support.

Ms. Lamb discussed the NCLB requirement for the school to provide a two-year improvement plan and the subsequent responsibilities of the Department. 
Ms. Knott thanked the staff of the local education agencies for their assistance and support of these schools. She said that school leaders must delineate both their successes and failures as a result of the corrective actions taken. She discussed the four options available to the schools systems regarding alternative governance. Ms. Knott reported that all or most of the staff will be replaced at Lincoln Elementary School and that a Co-Principal will be designated with equal decision-making capacity and authority. She reported that Arrowhead Elementary School, a regional special education school, will replace all staff members not deemed highly qualified. A commitment has also been made to involve all stakeholder groups by implementing the Comer School Development Program. 
Dr. Linda Burgee, Superintendent, Frederick County Public Schools (FCPS), explained that the restructuring process was a thoughtful and intensive one. She said that the school system is providing for not only one hundred percent highly qualified teachers but also extended school hours for mentoring and remediation as needed. 

Mr. Steve Martin, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum & Instruction, FCPS, explained the school system’s three-pronged approach for Lincoln Elementary School:

1. Commitment from the central office to the school;

2. provision of a Co-Principal who has a high success rate with special education students; and

3. the appointment of a governance committee which will meet weekly with the Co-Principals to monitor progress of the school.

Mr. Goodall and Mr. Butta expressed their concerns about the dual leadership role of the Co-Principals and the difficulties inherent in this practice.
Dr. Burgee explained that the responsibilities of each Co-Principal have been clearly delineated. She explained that the current Principal had recruited many of the excellent teachers in the school and that it would be beneficial to the school environment to continue that Principal’s contract.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Burgee explained that the new Co-Principal volunteered for this assignment and that there is a very successful plan in place to replace her in her former school.

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Martin expressed his optimism for which he anticipates excellent results at Lincoln Elementary School. He noted that a high mobility rate of students makes it difficult to track student progress. Dr. Burgee said that a universal student ID will be very helpful in this area.

In response to a question by Ms. Miles, Ms. Knott said that there may be several schools in Frederick County which may be restructured next year which, given the severe teacher shortage for highly qualified teachers, may provide difficulties in the next school year.

Upon motion by Ms. Disney, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous approval, the Board approved the proposed alternative governance plan for Lincoln Elementary School in Frederick County. (In favor – 12)

Dr. John Deasy, Superintendent, Prince George’s County Public Schools (PGCPS), introduced Doug Anthony, Principal, Arrowhead Elementary School in Prince George’s County and thanked the school staff for their commitment to Arrowhead Elementary School. He reported that Option 1 was selected for the school which includes the following:
1. Plan to replace staff with highly qualified teachers;

2. Implement the Comer School Development Program

3. Develop additional special education benchmarks; and

4. Provide additional specialists and professional development in areas of academic need

Dr. Deasy explained that he met with Dr. Comer about the School Development Program and received very positive feedback. Dr. Pizzigati noted that she is in favor of this program. Dr. Deasy reported that the school system is in the process of making recommendations for boundary changes which will affect Arrowhead Elementary School. 
Mr. Disney urged Dr. Deasy to monitor the school system’s budget over the next several years to determine what additional resources are needed to bring the school, and any other schools, into compliance. He noted the importance of public awareness of the need for funding of resources for the public schools. Dr. Deasy assured Mr. Disney that they will be carefully monitoring funding issues.
In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro about obstacles which administrators face in achieving their goals, Mr. Anthony said that data provided to the public often does not reflect the positive strides made by the public schools. He stated that since students have different needs, its important that they be measured in fair and tangible ways.

Dr. Grasmick thanked the staff and administrators for their work and dedication. 

Upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Ms. Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the proposed alternative governance plan for Arrowhead Elementary School in Prince George’s County. (In favor – 12)

PGCPSS ANNUAL REPORT
The Superintendent explained that under State statute, the PGCPSS has been required to submit to the Department an Annual Report on its financial status and its progress in implementing its Master Plan to meet its goals for student performance. She said that, as a result of legislation passed in 2002, this will be the last annual report required. She noted that the Department is required to submit comments on the report to the General Assembly before the FY 2008 budget is adopted and noted that State Board Members will be asked to approve the comments prior to submission by the Department.
Dr. Deasy introduced and thanked R. Owen Johnson, Chair, Prince George County Board of Education, and his other team members. Dr. Deasy reported on the success of the implementation of Pre-Kindergarten classes over the last several years. He reported on student achievement by grade level in math and reading and strategies used to increase student achievement. Dr. Deasy noted the Growth-Over-Time Accountability Model being implemented. He discussed the initiatives underway to increase student achievement as well. Dr. Deasy provided data on schools in improvement and discussed the “Children Come First Initiative.” He reported that a Community Liaison has been assigned to every school and that the PGCPSS Human Resources Department is being redesigned to provide more support in recruitment, retention and enhancement of the workforce and noted a significant decline in student transfers. He thanked his staff in his Fiscal Office reporting that the School System is in excellent financial condition. He noted that the FY 06 Audit completed October 31, 2006, provided an “Unqualified Opinion” which is the highest possible outcome of an audit.
Ms. Miles thanked Dr. Deasy for his informative report and congratulated him on the solid infrastructure of the school system. In response to her question about the redesign of the Human Resource Office, he said that professional development is the most important piece of this redesign.

In response to another question by Ms. Miles, Dr. Deasy said that substantial outreach is being done to recruit parents and community members to provide support for the schools. He said that currently there are schools that do not have PTOs or PTAs and that by next year every school will have a PTA or PTO. He also said that the Prince George’s County Council is working with the faith-based community to provide additional support as well. 

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick reported that the federal government has cited and been critical of Maryland for its large number of non-public placements of special education student.  Dr. Deasy said that the task is to convince parents that, although non-public placements are helpful and necessary for some students with very unique special needs, quality special education services for the majority of students who require such services are available in our public schools.

In response to a request by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Deasy said that he will provide information to the Board on the success of the “Growth-Over-Time Model.”

Dr. Root thanked the presenters for a very informative and useful report. He noted “there are very positive trends in Prince George’s County.” He introduced PGCPSS Board Members and others attending the meeting.

CITY DATA PROJECT PROGRESS REPORT
Dr. Grasmick introduced Ann Chafin, Maria Lamb, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, DOSFSS, Teresa Knott and Linda Chinnia, Chief Academic Officer, BCPSS. She explained that last summer the Board approved the School Improvement Plans with Alternative Governance for eight schools in Baltimore City with the condition that they participate in a rigorous data collection and analysis project developed collaboratively between the BCPSS and MSDE. Dr. Grasmick said that staff will provide a progress report on the project and its impact on the schools.
Ms. Knott said that benchmark assessments had been administered in all schools and that each school was assigned a staff member from the BCPSS School Improvement Office to render technical assistance through the fall. She reported that MSDE staff conducted site visits and acknowledged and thanked the Principals of each school, Dr. Boston and Ms. Chinnia for their collaboration and support. She outlined the following four areas of need:

1. Provide teachers with timely professional development;

2. Adopt a consistent approach to data collection and maintenance;

3. Maintain dated evidence such as sign-in sheets, agendas, notes and evaluations to document data discussions; and

4. Upgrade the communication across all school stakeholders. 

Ms Chinnia explained that this year’s focus has been working with Principals and Assistant Principals in the collection and use of data. She said that an RFP is being prepared to provide an Integrated Data Management System for the schools. She applauded this partnership.
In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Ms. Chinnia said that the Integrated Data Management System would certainly enhance and increase the data collected thus far and possibly allow for coordination of data among and between school systems in the State.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick said that with a $7 million grant, the Department is working on an integrated approach to local schools as well as higher education. She explained that this is an enormous undertaking. 

Board Members thanked the presenters for their excellent work.

LIBRARIAN OF THE YEAR
The Superintendent reported that Maryland was honored this past year by having our Teacher of the Year selected as the National Teachers of the Year. She reported that Maryland was again honored with national recognition when Mary Baykan, Director of the Washington County Free Library, was selected as the 2007 Librarian of the Year,. She introduced Irene Padilla, Assistant State Superintendent, Library Development and Services, to introduce Ms. Baykan to the Board.
Ms. Padilla reported on Ms. Baykan’s efforts which resulted in increasing the Washington County Free Library (WCFL) budget to more than $4 million as well as providing internet service to city and county government, the Board of Education and the public schools through the WCFL. Ms. Padilla also explained that Ms. Baykan provided leadership for an initiative to hire a nationally-known pollster to survey Maryland residents about their perceptions of libraries. The survey resulted in the largest increase in library support in the State’s history. 
Ms. Baykan said that she moved to Maryland from Florida and found that “the library community in Maryland is a very dynamic and cohesive group. Your public libraries in Maryland are a very vibrant part of education in Maryland.”

Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Root expressed the Board’s pride in Ms. Baykan and presented her with a certificate of congratulations and recognition.
ANNOUNCEMENT
Dr. Grasmick acknowledged Ms. Clara Floyd, President of the Maryland State Teachers Association (MSTA) and her staff. She said that she was honored to attend an MSTA Reception honoring the nationally board certified teachers describing her attendance as a wonderful opportunity. Dr. Root reiterated his gratitude for his invitation as well.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Disney, and with unanimous approval, the Board met in closed session on Tuesday, February 27, 2007, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor of the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. All Board members were present. Assistant Attorney General Elizabeth Kameen was also present. The Executive Session commenced at 11:45 a.m. (In favor – 12)

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 2:35 p.m. Dr. Queral and Mr. Disney were unable to attend this portion of the meeting.
TEACHER PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY COUNCIL
Dr. Grasmick said that the Maryland Teacher Professional Development Advisory Council provided recommendations to ensure that quality professional development is being provided to teachers throughout the State of Maryland. She introduced Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction, and Mr. Darren Hornbeck, Teacher, Linganore High School in Frederick County, to provide a further update on the Council’s work.

Dr. Seremet acknowledged and recognized the following Council members present at the meeting: Dr. Jackie Haas, Superintendent, Harford County Public Schools, and Dr. Hanne Mawhinney, Coordinator, Organization Leadership & Policy Studies, University of Maryland. She explained that one of the important roles of the Department is to provide leadership and support around teacher professional development. To that end, she said that the Department offers direct services as well as tools such as the Maryland Teacher Professional Development Standards, The Professional Development Planning Guide and tips and talking points to districts, schools and teachers. Dr. Seremet explained that The Professional Development Planning Guide translates plans into action for providing and evaluating professional development. She noted that there is a Professional Development Section on the MSDE website. Dr. Seremet said that the Advisory Council has endorsed The Guide  and provided all schools with laminated one-page checklists to help teachers in their day-to-day work.
Mr. Hornbeck reported on a pilot program on professional development in his school which began in the Spring of 2006. He said the teaching staff met every two weeks after school and used The Planning Guide to help meet student needs. He said the school applied for and received federal funding to support this endeavor. Mr. Hornbeck said the teaching staff is in its second year of the pilot program and has had excellent results. 
Dr. Root noted that the recent MGT Report showed that a relatively small investment of Thornton dollars has been used for professional development. Dr. Seremet said that there is no line item in the budget for professional development which includes not only staff time but a myriad of areas where costs occur. She said collecting data on dollars spent on professional development has been a national challenge. She said that the Superintendent is hoping that the Council will find a way to determine how effective professional development dollars are used. 

In response to a question by Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Haas said that there is no clear understanding of what professional development is and that school systems are hesitant to discuss monies spent on professional development.

Dr. Seremet said that providing time for teachers to participate in staff development is an important challenge being addressed by the Council.

Dr. Root thanked and congratulated the presenters and all of the Council Members for a job well done.

MARYLAND TECHNOLOGY LITERACY STANDARDS FOR STUDENTS
The Superintendent introduced Dr. Seremet and Jayne Moore, Director, Instructional Technology & School Library Media, MSDE, to update the Board on the Maryland Technology Literacy Standards for Students. She recommended the Board’s acceptance of the Standards as proposed.

Dr. Seremet explained that a consortium of representatives from all 24 local schools systems and MSDE staff established the following project goals: Create a statewide definition of student technology literacy and develop student technology standards with supporting resources. She reminded the Board that a draft of the Standards was presented to the Board at its September 2006 meeting. She reported that, since that time, adjustments to the Standards have been made in response to a national review. Dr. Seremet noted that the Standards for students parallel the Standards used for teachers and administrators. 

Ms. Moore reported on the next steps to be taken which includes:

1. Building technology fluency past eighth grade;

2. infusing technology in all school curriculum; 
3. supporting teachers and students using technology embedded into all lessons; and

4. the Department collaborating with all local education agencies to measure the effectiveness of the Standards.

Mr. Frazee thanked the Department for including a representative from the Maryland Association of Student Councils in the consortium.
Mr. Brooks commended the staff and consortium members for their work on this project.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the Board accepted the MarylandTechnology Literacy Standards for Students. (In favor – 10)
COMAR 13A.04.19.04 PROGRAM IN COSMETOLOGY
Dr. Grasmick explained that as a result of a Regulatory Review of the first six subtitles of COMAR pertaining to PreK-12 Education, it is necessary to update the Regulations for the Program in Cosmetology. She introduced Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career Technology and Adult Learning, to discuss the proposed amendments to the Regulations.
Ms. Oliver said that these Regulations implement the Statute that changed the term “manicurist” to “nail technician” and increased the number of hours technicians must undergo for licensure from 100 to 250 hours. 

In response to concerns expressed by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Lynne Gilli, Program Manager, Career and Technology Education Instructional Branch, stated the importance of additional practice time for technicians. She enumerated the various medical problems that can occur when a technician is not trained properly.

In response to a question by Dr. Allen, Dr. Gilli said that students are trained in the use of hazardous chemicals which are often used by nail technicians.

Upon motion by Mr. Frazee, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous approval, the Board adopted the Regulations, as amended. (In favor – 10)
COMAR 13A.03.03.01 ALTERNATE WAYS TO EARN HIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMAS
The Superintendent recommended adoption of the Regulation for Alternate Ways to Earn the High School Diploma, which results from the regulatory review previously mentioned. She introduced Kathy Oliver and Patricia Bennett, Program Manager, Adult Education and Literacy Services Branch, to review the proposed amendment and answer any questions the Board may have. 
Ms. Oliver explained that this amendment will extend eligibility to students who obtained a Maryland High School Certificate of Program Completion and is particularly helpful for students with disabilities. 

Ms. Oliver introduced Trish Alvey, Section Chief, GED Testing Service Center, who reported that of 13,000 GED applicants each year, 5,300 are awarded diplomas through this program.
Ms. Bennett reported that 33 comments were received during the publication period from teachers, parents, former special education students and the National Federation of the Blind and all were in favor of this amendment.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Oliver said that home schooled students do not take the test for a General Education Diploma (GED). Ms. Bennett said that the only exception would be if the student was not registered with the appropriate school system as a home schooled student.

In response to a question from Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Alvey said that in FY 2006, 64 percent of male and 36 percent of female students received a GED.

In response to a question by Dr. Allen, Ms. Bennett said that Department staff can provide the Board with data on how many students are required to retake the test.

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted COMAR 13A.03.03.01 Alternate Ways to Earn High School Diplomas, as amended. (In favor – 10)

PUBLIC COMMENT
Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments and introduced Mr. Jerome Dancis and Mr. Jim May, who provided comments on the topic of HSAs.
STATE LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

Dr. Grasmick introduced Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, and Renee Spence, Executive Director, Govermental Relations, to provide an update on the State Budget and legislative initiatives.
Ms. Clapsaddle explained that Department staff made eight appearances at Budget Hearings to defend various parts of the Education Budget. She said the hearings had been very positive and noted the following two issues of concern: the Assessment Budget in which monies are held over a three-year period and a recommended reduction in the child care subsidy budget. She explained that the House of Delegates will begin deliberations on the budget next week and the Senate will take up the budget the following week.
Ms. Spence reported that the General Assembly has been in session for 49 days and has seen 1311 bills introduced in the House and 948 bills in the Senate. She briefed the Board on various House and Senate bills before the legislature and provided the following education bills for consideration by the Board: 
SB 475 Task Force on the Policy and Funding Implications of Requiring Passage of the High School Assessment for Graduation. 

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Department will not have conclusive data on this important area until the end of August 2007. She reported that she plans to make a recommendation at Wednesday’s Board meeting which would impact the Board’s consideration of this bill. 

Without objection, the Board deferred action on this legislation until Wednesday’s meeting. 

SB 669 Education – Public Charter Schools – Revisions

Ms. Spence explained that this legislation limits the number of students in a charter school and prohibits the State Board from contracting with “for profit” charter schools as well as changing the timelines in the charter school process.
Dr. Grasmick explained that local school superintendents are in support of this legislation since they find the charter school process onerous in many respects. She asked Ms. Kameen to explain the effect of this legislation on the current charter school case pending in court. Ms. Kameen said that, in the event this legislation passed, it would become law after July 1, 2007.

Dr. Root expressed concern that this legislation restricts the authority of the State Board and that the authors did not discuss the issues with the State Board. He noted, however, the importance of the Board to make a decision on this legislation immediately since the bill will be heard on Thursday, March 1st.  
Ms. Spence explained that the funding provided in this legislation varies widely from what the Board had provided originally. She also noted that the Board opposed similar legislation during the last General Assembly Session. She reiterated the effect of the legislation to diminish the authority of the State Boardt. 

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, and seconded by Ms. Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose SB 669. (In favor – 10)
SB 703 Maryland Partnership for Innovation and Quality in Family Child Care Act
Ms. Spence explained that this bill would establish an organization to represent family child care providers in negotiations. She noted that the bill would provide for service agency fees for those providers who opt not to participate in the organization. She also stated that the organization would have a “no strike” provision. She asked Dr. Rolf Graffwallner, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Early Childhood Development, to comment on the legislation. 

Dr. Graffwallner explained that a similar bill was proposed last year and the Board opposed it. He reported that staff from his Division have met with the Service Employees I??? Union (SEIU) to discuss the issue and that his staff have reservations about this bill. Dr. Graffwallner said that this legislation would reduce the income of family child care providers by requiring organizational dues and not necessarily increase their payments. He reported that the Family Child Care Association is strongly opposed to this legislation. 

Upon motion by Ms. Miles, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose SB 703. (In favor – 10)
HB 923 Secondary School – Graduation Requirements – Weighted Numerical Assessment System

Ms. Spence explained that this legislation would require that the State Board establish a weighted numerical assessment system to calculate a passing score that students shall achieve to graduate from a public high school in Maryland. 

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Mr. Frazee, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose HB 923. (In favor – 10)

HB 973 Building for All Students and Teachers (BOAST) in Maryland Tax Credit
Ms. Spence reported that this bill provides that the Department would administer a tax credit program and oversee the fund to provide those tax credits. She noted that a similar bill was submitted last year and that Board did not take a position on the bill.  She also reported that this program is currently administered in the State of Pennsylvania. 
Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that they do not take positions on tax credit bills. 

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to take no position on HB 973. (In favor – 10)

Upon motion by Ms. Miles, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose this SB 703. (In favor – 10)

HB 1079 Education – Collective Bargaining – Public School Labor Relations Board
Ms. Spence reported that this legislation would establish a Labor Relations Board of five members who would decide controversies relative to certificated and non-certificated public school employees. She noted that the Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE), local education superintendents and the Maryland Association of Counties (MACO) are opposed to this bill. 

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose HB 1079. (In favor – 10)

SB 478 Education – Reporting Requirement – Class Size
Ms. Spence explained that this bill would require MSDE to develop a uniform data collection method to track class size in Maryland schools. She noted that the fiscal note on this bill would be approximately $1.5 million. 

Dr. Grasmick commented that, in many schools, there are arrangements among teachers who group students according their ability to learn. This process has proved to be extremely valuable in providing education to a student body with very diverse learning abilities. 
Ms. Spence noted that there is currently no use for this data once it is collected.

Upon motion by Mr. Frazee, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose SB 478. (In favor – 10)

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick thanked Ms. Spence for her excellent job representing the Department and in her presentations. Dr. Grasmick introduced newly appointed Lobbyist/Assistant in the Governmental Relations Office, Mikael Gill.
FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE UPDATE
Debbie Lichter, Director, Departmental Coordination and National Legislation, briefed the Board on the approved federal FY 2007 budget and the President’s proposed federal FY 2008 budget for education. She also provided an overview of the reauthorization recommendations of the Commission on NCLB. She said that the FY 2007 federal budget does not reflect many changes but does boost School Improvement Funding under Title I. She said the FY 2008 budget does not provide much funding increase except for Title I programs as well. She brought the Board’s attention to a Summary of the Commission on NCLB ESEA Reauthorization Proposal and noted that one of the recommendations includes establishing a definition of a “highly effective principal.” She also noted that one of the recommendations provides a reduction in support for this special education programs. 
Dr. Grasmick stated that she and her staff will be meeting with the Congressional Delegation on March 14, 2007, to discuss federal legislative issues. She thanked Ms. Lichter for her presentation.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Root announced that the Board would be participating in a dinner meeting with the Maryland Association of Boards of Education at the Tremont Plaza Hotel tonight at 6:30 p.m.
ADJOURNMENT

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adjourned its meeting at 5:35 p.m. (In favor – 10)
RECONVENE
The Board reconvened at 9 a.m. on Wednesday, February 28, 2007. All members were present. 

2007 NATIONAL TITLE I DISTINGUISHED SCHOOLS

Dr. Grasmick explained that each year the National Association of State Title I Directors recognizes a select number of Title I schools that have demonstrated exceptional student performance in one of two categories. She said that principals from the two schools in Maryland which were selected for this honor are present to tell you about their schools.

She introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Services (DOSFSS), Maria Lamb, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, DOSFSS, Susan Burgess, Principal, George Washington Elementary School in Baltimore City, and R. Wayne Law, Principal, Graceland Park O’Donnell Heights Elementary School in Baltimore City. Dr. Grasmick announced that she, Ms. Cooper, and Mr. Tufaro attended a celebration at George Washington Elementary School, named a National Blue Ribbon School. She said they had a wonderful morning with the children and staff at the school.
Ms. Lamb explained that Title I is the largest federal program designed to help children learn who live in high poverty areas. She said that George Washington and Graceland Park O’Donnell Heights Elementary Schools were identified by the Department as Title I schools that have risen above obstacles of poverty to improve learning for its most vulnerable children. 
Ms. Burgess described George Washington Elementary School as “small but mighty.” She said that the teachers are wonderful and that the school is fortunate to have excellent parental involvement. Ms. Burgess explained that it is a community school which provides an after-school program for students as well. She said “anybody who says that children who live in poverty can’t learn, is wrong!” She noted that the poverty level of the students in the school is 90 percent, whereas the achievement level is over 95 percent. Ms. Burgess invited Board Members to come and visit with her staff and students.

Mr. Law reported that Graceland Park O’Donnell Heights Elementary School currently has approximately 250 multi-ethnic children with a poverty rate of 96 percent. He attributed much of their success to a 96.3 percent attendance rate for students and a stable workforce. He reported that the school administration has built capacity with a lot of professional development and introduced Ms. Elizabeth Williams, Assistant Principal. 

Dr. Grasmick explained that “Mr. Law is a very experienced principal who has worked in both very affluent schools as well as poverty schools and his leadership is equally effective in both situations.”

Mr. Tufaro said “This is the news! This is proof that our kids can be taught.” He asked the principals to comment on the merits of changing schools to K-8.

Mr. Law said that the school is becoming a K-8 school and the students are thriving. He said that middle schools are not succeeding and that this concept is very effective for students.

Ms. Burgess said that this year she did offer to keep her 5th grade students through 6th grade and she foresees some changes in the school. However, she said K-8 is not currently an option due to the size and capacity of the school building.

Board Members congratulated the principals. Dr. Root said that “this is one of the more satisfying things on the State Board. It makes the long drive here worthwhile. It can be done.” He asked that the principals convey the Board’s congratulations to their staff and students. Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented an award and banner to each principal. Dr. Grasmick also reported that each school will receive a $2000 grant from the Department. 
CITIGROUP FRIEND OF EDUCATION AWARD
Dr. Grasmick said that in November, the Maryland Citigroup Leadership Council celebrated individuals and organizations that contribute to the success of Maryland schools at the Citigroup Friends of Maryland Education Award luncheon. The recipient of the Friend of Education Award was unable to be present due to a family emergency. She said that the recipient, Mr. Norman Augustine, is present today to receive this award from Citigroup. 

She described Mr. Augustine as “truly a renaissance man.” She said he is a driving force in reinforcing high standards for all students in his role as former head of the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education. She said Mr. Augustine has served on numerous philanthropic organization boards and has received many awards, including five awards from the Department of Defense. She reported that he chaired the National Academies Committee on Prospering in the Global Economy of the 21st Century, which authored Rising Above the Gathering Storm, a report that delineates steps that federal policymakers can take to ensure a strong competitive position for the United States in the emerging global economy. Dr. Grasmick introduced Kathy Oliver and Dr. Lynne Gilli, Program Manager, Career Technology Education (CTE) Instructional Branch, to elaborate on the award and the honoree.
Ms. Oliver introduced Mr. David Lucchino, Senior Vice President, Citi Mortgage, who Co-Chairs the Maryland Citibank Leadership Council. She reported that the Department has received more than $625,000 from the Leadership Council which helped fund identifying strategies and instituting effective professional development.

Mr. Lucchino discussed the partnership between the Maryland Citibank Leadership Council and the Maryland State Department of education. 

Mr. Augustine commented that “Nancy Grasmick has been an inspiration to me. She is Maryland’s secret weapon. A person should not receive an award for doing what they love to do. I always wanted to be a teacher.” He noted that as a former employer, it became evident to him of the importance of a quality education system. He said that Maryland has made much progress but that there is still much to do to compete on a global scale. 

Mr. Augustine said that the National Academies Committee found that the United States global leadership is not where it should be. The Committee’s Report described one of the problems as “the death of distance” brought about by the airplane, the internet, and other communication links throughout the world which eliminates distance in competing globally for jobs. He cited various instances where other countries have far exceeded the United States in science and mathematics. Mr. Augustine summarized the findings in the Committee’s Report as follows:

1. Individual standard is highly dependent upon citizens having quality jobs;

2. Creation of new quality jobs is very dependent on our nation’s prowess in science and engineering.

He described the performance of the United States in math and science as “perilous.” He said the most important recommendation made by the Committee is to provide math and science teachers who are certificated in their field. He said that science and mathematics are revered in most countries. Mr. Augustine said that while Maryland compares itself to other States, it should be comparing itself to foreign markets. He noted that two of the recommendations in the Report were to set up a program of scholarships to encourage math and science students to go into teaching and to develop and increase the research budget.
Mr. Augustine thanked Board Members and said, “You do make a difference. I thank you for what you are doing.”

Dr. Grasmick thanked Mr. Augustine for a powerful presentation. She said, “it is an incredible honor to have you here and we benefit from your wisdom. I treasure your high commitment to high standards.”

Dr. Allen said that she would like to have every student hear this presentation on the first day of school each year. She requested a copy of his comments.

Mr. Brooks said, “Thank you for your words of wisdom. We are deluding ourselves. We need to get this message across to the broader society.” 
Dr. Root said, “I personally find your words extremely powerful. Your comments are very sobering. I worry that we are expecting too much (from our students), but that we are not expecting enough.” Board Members each praised his work and his presentation. Mr. Lucchino presented Mr. Augustine with the Citigroup Friends of Maryland Education Award for an Individual.
MARYLAND HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENT
Dr. Grasmick reported that there has been some level of misinformation surrounding the Maryland High School Assessment Program (HSA). She reported that the implementation of an HSA began in 1993 with the realization that the Functional Tests being used had become obsolete in terms of expectations. She reported that the State Board hired some very prominent consultants to help develop assessments to be taken at the conclusion of courses in high school. She reported that the assessments were developed, piloted and adjusted throughout the years, as necessary. She noted that the Board set the graduating class of 2009 as the first class required to pass the HSAs for graduation with the caveat that the requirements would be reviewed in 2008 to measure their affect on all students. She recommended the inclusion of an HSAs discussion on the State Board agenda on a monthly basis to continue until 2008. Dr. Grasmick distributed a chronology of the history of the development and implementation of the HSA. Dr. Grasmick noted that when the Board began this endeavor, there was no substantial data on the pass/fail rate of students for graduation. 
Dr. Grasmick explained that the Department staff plans to introduce a comparable kind of assessment for students unable to demonstrate their knowledge on traditional tests. She said the Department is prepared to pilot the program in the 2007-2008 school year with a full implementation in 2008-2009. She stated her opinion that “when the test counts, students perform better.” The Superintendent asked State Board members to consider a slower phase-in for special needs students regarding the 2009 HSA graduation requirement. She said that this does not constitute an abandonment of the 2009 deadline but rather an adjustment based on responsible interpretations of data collected. She asked Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, to discuss the data collected on student test results.

Mr. Heath reiterated Dr. Grasmick’s comment, that whenever the test counts, there is a significant jump in test scores. Mr. Heath discussed the passing rates for all students during the 2002 – 2006 school years. He noted a large number of ninth graders who must repeat the test. He reported that schools are providing many more interventions for students prior to taking the tests but noted a significant drop in the scores of students with special needs. He said that this year will provide additional meaningful data on the pass/fail rate of these special needs students. 
Dr. Grasmick noted that the HSAs are geared toward eighth and ninth grade levels and have been examined by national reviewers. She reported that Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special education/Early Intervention Services, and her staff have discussed delaying the implementation of the HSA graduation requirement for special needs students with many groups and all are in accord with this consideration. 

Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, reported that 65 percent of students in the United States must pass tests to graduate from a public high school. He said that by 2012, there will be approximately 71 percent of all students required to pass tests to graduate. Of these, he said that many States have permitted a phase-in for special needs students. He also reported that some states are investigating raising the barre on test score requirements. He reported that initial pass rates will most likely never get above 85 percent for first time test takers but that remediation has been very helpful in raising pass rates for minority students. 
Dr. Grasmick thanked the Board for hearing her recommendation.

Dr. Queral stated that she was in favor of the idea of taking time to look at special groups as well as investigating what other states are doing to accommodate special needs students. She described this as “a very wise idea.”

Dr. Pizzigati said “this is a work in progress.” She said the Board will always look at data and make adjustments for the students. She agreed that a monthly review will be very helpful and that she appreciates the phase-in recommendation for special students. She noted her concern about the need to provide test results in a timely fashion to schools, teachers, students and parents to prepare them to retake the tests. 

Mr. Disney acknowledged that every constituency has participated in the HSA development process since its inception in 1993. He said he hopes that HSA requirements are postponed no longer than necessary for special groups of students. 
Mr. Brooks noted the very large minority population in Maryland and urged that lowering the barre for Maryland students would do a disservice to them.

Ms. Miles reported that she believes that students look at the HSAs as “just another test.” She said she looks forward to monthly updates on HSA data.

Mr. Frazee said, “I am really impressed. I agree completely. As long as students have encouragement, and teachers, and resources, they can pass the tests. We need to make our diplomas mean something.” He stated that he agrees with the need to provide special consideration for special needs students and the idea of a delay in the HSA requirement for those students.

Dr. Root said, “this Board is marching forward in unison. The process has been thoughtful. We have made several changes along the way after careful consideration. The HSA provides a common currency. We need a diploma to be a meaningful document. I hope that our decisions will always be data driven…I look forward to the continuing flow of information.”

After brief discussion, the Board agreed to take no position on HB 994 and SB 475, Task Force on the Policy and Funding Implications of Requiring Passage of the High School Assessment for Graduation. 
CERTIFICATION TESTING – TEST ADOPTION AND SCORE AFFIRMATION
Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, discussed two new tests developed by the Educational Testing Service entitled Early Childhood: Content knowledge (0022) and Principles of Learning and Teaching: Early Childhood (0521). He explained that these tests have been reviewed extensively and that Dr. Grasmick is recommending the adoption of these tests. He also explained that the Superintendent is recommending the Board affirm the following qualifying scores for each test: 160 – Early Childhood: Content Knowledge and 169 – Principles of Learning and Teaching; Early Childhood.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the two certification tests and affirmed the recommended qualifying scores with an effective date of July 1, 2007. (In favor – 12)

UPDATE ON THE ORDER TO CORRECT DEFICIENCIES IN THE OPERATION OF THOMAS O’FARRELL YOUTH CENTER

Dr. Grasmick explained that in June 2006, the Board issued an order to the North American Family Institution, Inc. to correct deficiencies in the operation of the Thomas O’Farrell Youth Center (TOYC) education program. She asked Dr. John Smeallie to provide the Board with an update on the progress of TOYC.
Dr. Smeallie said that a result of several on-site monitoring visits, TOYC was found to be in full compliance with State Regulations. Board Members thanked Dr. Smeallie for his monitoring of this program.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Dr. Grasmick announced that due to family illness, Dr. Gary Health will be leaving his position as Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, effective April 1, 2007. She reported that she is recommending hiring a consultant with an extraordinary background in research, Dr. Leslie Wilson, to fill that position.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved hiring Dr. Leslie Wilson as a consultant to the position of Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment. 

The Board thanked Dr. Heath for his excellent service during his tenure at MSDE.

Mr. Frazee thanked the Board for providing him the opportunity of a shared vote on the Board explaining that it gives students a voice. He explained that many local boards of education do not provide shared voting rights to their student members. He requested that the Board write a letter explaining their experiences with student Board members who have had share voting rights. 
Dr. Root reported that last year the Board sent a letter to the Howard and Carroll County Boards of Education with their comments and experiences with shared voting rights for student members of the Board. 

Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board, explained that the letter sent last year delineated the important contributions that student Board Members have made.

Mr. Disney offered to go to local board hearings to provide his opinions and recommendations. 

Upon motion by Ms. Miles, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to send a letter to the Howard County Board of Education reiterating their thoughts in last year’s letter. Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Allen and Dr. Pizzigati were absent from the vote. (In favor – 9)
OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Opinions:
07-05 Calvert County Board of Education v. Calvert Education Association and Calvert Association of Educational Support Staff – collective bargaining (prepared a declaratory ruling)
07-06 C.B. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer (upheld the local board’s decision)
07-07 P.H. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – student transfer (upheld the local board’s decision)
07-08 T.A. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – early kindergarten entry waiver (upheld the local board’s decision)
07-09 A.T. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer (upheld the local board’s decision)
07-010 A.W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – residency (upheld the local board’s decision)
With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 12:10 p.m. (In favor – 12)

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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